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RULES, ENACTMENTS & INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE  
Held In Room 318 

PUTNAM COUNTY OFFICE BUILDING 
CARMEL, NEW YORK 10512 

 
Members:  Chairman Sullivan and Legislators Albano & Castellano 

 
Thursday                                              6:00pm                                February 20, 2020 

 
The meeting was called to order at 6:05pm by Chairman Sullivan who requested that 
Legislator Albano lead in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Upon roll call Legislators Albano, 
Castellano & Chairman Sullivan were present.  
 
Item #3 – Approval of Minutes – January 23, 2020 
 
The minutes were approved as submitted. 
 
Item #4 – Discussion/ Status Update/ Galgano v. County of Putnam, et al./ County 

Attorney/ Outside Counsel 
 
Item #5 – Discussion/ Status Update/ Denton-Lotts v. County of Putnam, et al./ 

County Attorney 
 
Chairman Sullivan stated County Attorney Jennifer Bumgarner and Outside Counsel are 
not yet present at the meeting, therefore items #4 & #5 will be addressed once they 
arrive. 
 
Item #6 – Presentation/ 2020 Census/ Partnership Specialist with the New York 

Regional Census Center Borda 
 
Legislator Albano made a motion to waive the rules and accept the additional; 
Seconded by Chairman Sullivan.  All in favor. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated the census is done every 10 years and it is important to 
count each individual currently residing in Putnam County.  He stated he met 
Partnership Specialist with the NY Regional Census Center Owen Borda when he gave 
a census presentation to the Brewster Central School District a few weeks ago.  He 
thanked Commissioner of Planning, Development, & Public Transportation Sandra 
Fusco for bringing the importance of the census to his attention. 
 
Mr. Borda gave the attached PowerPoint presentation.  He stated the Decennial Census 
is taken once every 10 years and their goal is to account for each individual based on 
their residence on April 1st of that year.  He stated the result of the census is a hard 
count, meaning if everyone is not counted the census data will be incorrect for the next 
10 years, which can result in the loss of Federal and State funds for each local 
municipality and school districts.  He stated all residents must be counted; including 
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homeowners, renters, homeless, those who are here legally or not legally, and those 
who are in group quarters such as hospitals or institutions.  He stated each of these 
people need to be counted because they utilize services within their local community.  
He stated the intention is to count the people that are living here; not find out why they 
are here.  He stated this process is entirely confidential; no information collected by the 
census can be revealed.  He stated each census worker takes an oath to not reveal 
anything they see; therefore, when they go to a home they do not take the environment 
into consideration.  For example, an illegal apartment or multiple people living in a 
Section 8 apartment cannot be reported; they are only there to count the people and no 
questions will be asked that have anything to do with those circumstances.  He stated 
the Census Bureau is very careful about fraud and will never ask you for your social 
security number, credit card number, or bank information and they will not ask for 
donations to a political campaign.  He stated if any of this information is requested hang 
up the phone or close your door and call the police.  He stated similarly, scammers may 
call and offer to “pull the census data” for you for a fee.  He stated the census is nine (9) 
questions that anyone could answer.  He stated slide 5 shows a list of things 
determined by the census, for example the number of seats each state has in the 
United State House of Representatives and it effects programs such as Medicaid and 
Foster Care.  He stated if the census is taken incorrectly, our representation is incorrect 
for the next 10 years.  He stated cybersecurity is a concern for everyone.  He stated 
although, no promises can be made, they are working with the best security companies 
and programs to ensure the protection of the census data.  He stated this year, the 
census is taking a big step forward with the implementation of gathering census data 
online.  He stated on March 12th information will be sent out with an account number 
and instructions on how to fill out the census online, which is the safest, most efficient 
way submit the data.  He stated there are also other options, such as calling to submit 
data or submitting on paper.  He stated if no information has been received, a census 
worker will knock on your door, although they encourage everyone to take advantage of 
the other options available so having someone come to your door is not necessary.  He 
stated they are working with each community to create “census hubs” that are places 
such as local libraries, churches, not-for profits, where a computer will be available for 
people to come in to fill out the census.  He stated these hubs will have help available 
as well.  He stated once the census is filed, there is no reason for a census worker to 
come to your residence and knock on the door.  He stated the census las language 
support online, by phone, and by mail in 13 languages that cover 99% of households in 
the United States.  He stated there are support materials available in 59 other 
languages that will translate the census instrument.  He stated materials are also 
available in braille and support for people with a variety of disabilities and limitations will 
be made available at the census hubs.  He stated slide 11 shows the census schedule; 
on March 12th an invitation to respond to the 2020 Census will be sent and on March 
16th a reminder letter will be sent.  He stated census materials will not be sent to post 
office boxes, therefore if someone does not receive mail to their house, a worker will 
come by and drop off the information at the residence.  He stated a reminder will be 
sent to those who have not yet responded on March 26th, a reminder and paper 
questionnaire will be sent on April 8th, and a final reminder will be sent April 20th.  He 
stated after this point, if responses have not been received, a census worker will come 
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to your residence and knock on your door to collect the information.  He stated the 2020 
Census will be completed by the end of July and a full report can be made to the 
President by December 31st.  He stated the census is easy, safe, and important.  He 
stated the census is hiring 6,000 workers in Putnam and Westchester; they pay $21-$23 
per hour for work on nights and weekends.  He stated all that is required is a driver’s 
license and a one (1) day training.  He stated it is important to have workers working 
within their own community.  He stated because they are implementing the online 
option, by March 20th they will be able to identify the areas that are less responsive.  He 
stated at that point, teams will be sent out to those areas.  He stated on March 31st into 
April 1st they will be doing their survey of the homeless; they need support of everyone 
in Putnam to help find where the homeless individuals are located so they can be 
counted.  He stated the first weekend of March is called “Statistics in our Schools” week 
which is when materials will be made available to the schools and letters about the 
census will be sent home with the students.  He stated the most undercounted 
population are children between the ages of 1-5 and this age range is very impactful to 
the data collected for kindergarten.  He stated another population that is difficult to count 
are senior citizens.  He stated seniors are wary to open their door to strangers and may 
not be computer savvy to file the information online.  He drew the Committee’s attention 
to a map of Putnam County via the Census Response Outreach Area Mapper on the 
Census website.  He stated the map indicates the level of expected response rate in 
each area.  He stated the area with the lowest expected response rate in Putnam 
County runs from Brewster, through parts of Carmel, and into Patterson.  He stated the 
western side of the County in Cold Spring, Garrison, and Philipstown is expected to 
have a higher response rate.  He stated he is working to get the response rate up in 
Brewster and requested assistance to get in contact with the Town of Patterson.  He 
stated he would be happy to give this presentation in Patterson to help motivate people 
to respond. 
 
Legislator Nacerino stated she is the Legislative Representative from the Town of 
Patterson and she would be happy to help Mr. Borda provide this information to the 
Town. 
 
Mr. Borda thanked Legislator Nacerino and stated he is willing to go anywhere to speak 
to this; it is so very important. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated she met Mr. Borda and arranged for him to speak in the 
Town of Philipstown as well as the Town of Putnam Valley.  She questioned what is 
being done to engage the immigrant population in Putnam County and what Legislators 
may be able to do to help. 
 
Mr. Borda stated they are working with the Community Action Program and Community 
Health Center in Brewster.  He stated if there are other agencies that would be helpful 
to work with, he would be happy to do so. 
 
Legislator Sullivan thanked Mr. Borda for providing this informative presentation. 
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Item #4 – Discussion/ Status Update/ Galgano v. County of Putnam, et al./ County 
Attorney/ Outside Counsel 

 
Item #5 – Discussion/ Status Update/ Denton-Lotts v. County of Putnam, et al./ 

County Attorney 
 
Chairman Sullivan stated County Attorney Bumgarner and Louis Silverman, Esq., 
counsel assigned by NYMIR to represent the County’s interest in the above action 
(Galgano v. County of Putnam, et al.), have arrived and items #4 and #5 would now be 
addressed. 
 
At 6:28 Chairman Sullivan made a motion go into Executive Session to address the 
litigation matters in items #4 & #5; Seconded by Legislator Albano.  All in favor. 
 
At 6:53 Chairman Sullivan made a motion to come out of Executive Session; Second by 
Legislator Castellano.  All in favor. 
 
No action was taken on item #4 or item #5. 
 
Item #7 – Discussion/ Green Light Law & Accessibility to Class E Driver’s License 
 
County Clerk Michael Bartolotti stated the Green Light Law went into effect on 
December 16, 2019 and changed the laws pertaining to acceptable documents for 
standard driver’s licenses.  He stated it allowed for the acceptance of foreign issued 
documents as proof of identity and removed the requirement to present a social security 
number.  He stated basically, it afforded undocumented immigrants the privilege to 
obtain a standard driver’s license in New York State.  He stated the Department of 
Motor Vehicles has seen a great increase in customers due not only to the 
implementation of the Green Light Law, but the Real ID requirement going into effect 
October 1, 2020.  He stated this past Friday, the system for driver’s licenses went down 
and they were unable to complete any driver’s license transactions. 
 
Legislator Jonke questioned if the Federal Real ID requirement deadline was going to 
be delayed. 
 
County Clerk Bartolotti stated the Real ID Act was passed in 2004 or 2005 and the 
States have been given many years to come up with a plan to begin issuing these 
documents.  He stated there are some states that have been yet begun issuing Real ID 
documents, and a delay would certainly help, however he does not anticipate the 
Federal Government delaying the requirement past October 1, 2020.  He stated 
beginning at that time, in order to travel domestically a Real ID compliant document will 
be required, this includes a Real ID Driver’s License, an Enhanced Driver’s License, a 
US Passport card or book, or Military ID.  He stated if an individual does not have any of 
these forms of identification, they must present “other identification” however the law 
does not specify what that other identification may be.   
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Legislator Jonke questioned how long the process is to obtain a Real ID once you get to 
the clerk at the DMV. 
 
County Clerk Bartolotti stated if the customer has all the necessary documents, once 
they have waited on line and get to a clerk it takes about 10 minutes.  He stated the 
process is as follows: the documentation is reviewed, a form is filled out on the 
computer, the documents are scanned, the information is sent to the DMV in Albany, a 
new photo is taken, and the customer will provide their signature.   
 
Legislator Montgomery stated her support for the Green Light Law and keeping 
motorists safe.  She stated she sent a memorandum to County Clerk Bartolotti in 
January requesting a meeting to discuss the issues that have arisen in Philipstown as a 
result of the Green Light Law.  She stated specifically, it is more convenient for her 
constituents to utilize the DMV offices in Dutchess County, however with the increase in 
customers since the Green Light Law went into effect, Dutchess has limited their 
customers to Dutchess County residents only.  She stated perhaps a solution could be 
reached to alleviate this issue.  She stated with the increased business the Putnam 
County DMV is seeing, she would assume there is also an increase in revenue. 
 
County Clerk Bartolotti stated initially, it looks like the revenues will be slightly higher, 
however the issue with driver’s license revenues is that revenue is not collected unless 
the written test is passed and a permit is issued.  He stated since the implementation of 
the Green Light Law, the passage rate of the written test is less than 30%, therefore 2/3 
of the people that come in are not leaving with a permit and those fees are not being 
collected.  He stated additional customers do not always equal additional revenue. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated she hopes that with any additional revenue additional 
services could be provided. 
 
County Clerk Bartolotti stated absolutely. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated she has been trying to help her residents during this time 
and she questioned which Dutchess County DMV offices are accepting out of County 
customers.  She suggested perhaps the County Clerk could send a notice with this 
information to residents. 
 
County Clerk Bartolotti stated there are no State-run DMV offices in Dutchess County, 
therefore the Dutchess County Clerk’s decision to only take County residents applies to 
all locations.  He stated the nearest State-run office to Putnam County is in Peekskill. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated she would like to help her constituents as best she can.  
She stated DMV services on the western side of the County were promised when the 
plans for Butterfield were being discussed.  She stated perhaps she can meet with 
County Clerk Bartolotti to discuss this. 
 
County Clerk Bartolotti agreed. 
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Legislator Albano stated DMV services were not promised in Butterfield; it was a 
consideration if it could be done cost effectively. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated it would be the perfect place since it is a County facility, but 
the Town of Philipstown Planning Board restricted use of the location. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated there are other places available to have DMV services.  
She stated other counties utilize mobile DMV services, which could be an option as 
well. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated he was contacted by Ruth Ayala-Quezada, Owner of 
Carmel Taxi and Car Service, Inc. regarding how the implementation of the Green Light 
Law has affected her business.  
 
Ms. Ayala-Quezada thanked Chairman Sullivan for including this item on the agenda.  
She stated she was surprised to learn that under the Green Light Law, undocumented 
immigrants were able to obtain a Class E driver’s license, which permits the driver to 
operate a taxi service.  She stated with a Class E license, not only are they permitted to 
drive a taxi, but they are eligible for commercial insurance.  She stated she will not 
provide names of companies, but there is a new taxi company operating at the 
Southeast train station.  She stated before the Green Light Law, this driver was 
operating illegally and has been ticketed by police however they now have a license to 
operate legally.  She stated this is unfair to legitimate businesses like hers that have 
been operating legally.  She stated she has come before the Legislature in the past to 
request consideration of County regulation of taxis and livery services.  She stated 
Putnam County has grown a lot; in Carmel alone there are six (6) taxi companies and 
more in other towns throughout the County.  She stated providing access to a Class E 
license can be dangerous because there is no way to find out what kind of criminal 
record or driving record the driver may have.   
 
County Clerk Bartolotti stated the Green Light Law allows the acceptance of foreign 
documentation to obtain a Class M, Class D, Class E, and Non-CDL C driver’s license.  
He stated Class E is the typical chauffer license and the Non-CDL C allows for the 
operation of a van with eight (8) or less passengers and is generally used for things like 
an ambulette.  He stated as long as all the tests are passed, any of these classes of 
driver’s licenses can be obtained.  He stated once the license is obtained, the driver can 
avail themselves to New York State insurance, and once they have insurance the DMV 
permits them to get livery license plates for their vehicle. 
 
Legislator Castellano questioned how the Green Light Law is impacting Westchester 
County since they have a County Taxi and Limousine Commission (TLC). 
 
Ms. Ayala-Quezada stated she reached out to the Westchester County TLC and 
learned that undocumented immigrants are unable to obtain a Class E driver’s license 
because one of their requirements is a social security card.  She stated the Westchester 
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County TLC also requires fingerprinting, which is something she would like to see 
required in Putnam County as well.  She stated in the past there have been discussions 
about what costs may be association with a TLC.  She stated currently, local 
municipalities are able to create their own TLC and this has been done in multiple cities 
and towns within Westchester County and the Village of Brewster has their own and it is 
a revenue source for them.  She stated the revenue comes from the licensing fees and 
fines.  She stated regulation would also increase safety for the public. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated the discussion regarding creating a County wide TLC has 
been had many times in the past.  He stated he understands creating this would be a 
big undertaking, but in light of this new information it is important to take another look at 
this.  He stated clearly, these taxis are going to be operating in Putnam County outside 
of the Village of Brewster since the TLC in both the Village and Westchester County 
puts restrictions in place.  He stated it is his understanding that individuals can be 
dropped off in these locations, but they cannot pick up.  He stated a main hub for taxis 
is at the train stations and since they are unable to pick up at the Village of Brewster 
Train Station, they will be at the nearby Southeast Train Station. 
 
Ms. Ayala-Quezada stated they also wait outside of bars so anyone who is intoxicated 
can get a ride home.  She stated this is dangerous if the driver’s background is 
unknown.   
 
Legislator Castellano stated for that very reason he believes taxis should have an 
identifying decal visible to passengers.  He stated he has been a proponent of this in the 
past although the County has not gone any further with it, the TLC works well in the 
Village of Brewster.  He stated this is certainly worth taking another look at, especially in 
light of the new information. 
 
Legislator Nacerino stated some sort of regulation is needed.  She stated it is a scary 
thought that people are getting into vehicles without knowing who is driving them and 
what that means from a safety perspective.  She stated it is important to protect the 
residents of Putnam County and she is supportive of having the discussion again. 
 
Legislator Albano suggested looking into the laws that are in place in other 
municipalities as a guideline of what Putnam County could consider implementing.  He 
stated it makes sense to have regulations in place, especially with the access to these 
licenses through the Green Light Law.  
 
Legislator Castellano stated he does not believe Putnam County needs to create a TLC 
as onerous as the one in Westchester County, but perhaps more like the smaller TLC 
that the Village of Brewster has in place.  He stated implementing requirements for 
fingerprinting and social security numbers would be great steps to take.  He stated 
these regulations might alleviate some issues and when issues do arise, the County 
would be able to enforce those regulations. 
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Legislator Sayegh questioned how these individuals pay business taxes, which go 
towards things such as maintenance of the roads and signage, without a social security 
number.   
 
Ms. Ayala-Quezada these individuals do not pay those taxes. 
 
Legislator Sayegh stated that is an unfair advantage from the perspective of other 
businesses that are paying taxes. 
 
Legislator Gouldman stated he has noticed an increase of taxis on the road and he 
would be supportive of regulation. 
 
Erin Crowley, resident, requested clarification that in Putnam County, taxis are not 
required to have signage posted within the vehicle with identifying information.  She 
stated in Dutchess County, taxis have identification and the customer can request to 
see that information.   
 
Legislator Castellano stated since Putnam County does not have regulation, there are 
no requirements to have identifying information.  He stated Dutchess County has a TLC 
as well. 
 
Emilio Pardo, Owner of 8294 Transportation, Inc. in Carmel, stated he believes the 
Green Light Law is great as it increases safety for everyone on the road.  He stated 
however, allowing undocumented immigrants, who would otherwise not be able to work 
in the United States, to obtain a Class E driver’s license to operate a taxi, it is like giving 
them a work permit.   
 
County Clerk Bartolotti clarified that the Green Light Law is a New York State law, not a 
County law.  He stated the Putnam County DMV is mandated to follow this law. 
 
Mr. Pardo stated Governor Cuomo indicated that a reason for allowing undocumented 
immigrants to obtain a driver’s license was so they would have a way to get to work; not 
as a way to work.  
 
Legislator Addonizio stated she would like to have more discussion on forming some 
type of TLC.  She stated oversight would be beneficial. 
 
James Hyer, resident, stated listening to this conversation is troubling.  He stated TLCs 
provide a public safety-oriented mission.  He stated if Putnam County wants to create a 
TLC, he would be in favor of that, but he believes the intent and policy should be based 
on public safety.  He stated it is troubling to him that the TLC is being spoken about in 
context of the Green Light Law because it gives the impression that the concern is 
centered around who is driving the taxis.  He stated the Green Light Law is not a work 
authorization.  He stated to the extent that Putnam County does create a TLC, he would 
hope that it is done for the right reasons and does not give an exclusionary tone.  He 
stated what he has taken from the discussion held tonight is that the concern is that 
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undocumented immigrants are going to be driving these taxis, which is troubling.  He 
stated he was here last month when the Human Rights Commission was discussed and 
he had the impression that it would be back on the agenda and he hopes it will be.  He 
stated he has been in touch with different community groups who support that proposal.  
He stated he will attend each month until a Putnam County Human Rights Commission 
is adopted.  He stated in regards to the Green Light Law, as an attorney listening, it is 
important to not mix apples with oranges and regulate the taxi industry for the right 
reasons and not to exclude a certain group. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated he appreciates the comments made by Mr. Hyer.  He 
stated the taxi industry approached the Legislature with their concerns about this.  He 
stated these business are being affected by the unfair advantage given through the 
Green Light Law.  He stated the same discussion has been had for many years.  He 
stated while he does not believe Putnam County needs to implement a similar structure 
to Westchester County, a registry at the very least would be beneficial.  He stated the 
purpose would be not to exclude anyone, but to ensure that customers utilizing the taxis 
are in a safe vehicle that can be monitored. 
 
Legislator Jonke stated not one member of the Legislature brought up undocumented 
immigrants or the Green Light Law in terms of the TLC.  He stated the owners of the 
taxi companies expressed their concern. 
 
Mr. Hyer stated he is not accusing the Legislature of anything.  He stated comingling 
these two (2) issues gives the appearance of something it is not, hopefully. 
 
Legislator Nacerino stated she would like to echo Legislator Jonke’s comments.  She 
stated the intent behind considering a TLC in Putnam County has remained the same; it 
is to ensure the drivers of these taxis are well qualified, do not have a criminal record, 
and have a good background.  
 
Legislator Albano stated absolutely, public safety is the primary if not the sole concern.  
He stated this is a common sense approach, this needs to be looked at from all angles 
to make sure the public is being protected to the best of the County’s ability. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated he would compare it to another type of business.  He stated 
for instance, to open a restaurant there are rules to follow and licenses to obtain.  He 
stated if a restaurant opened without following the same requirements, they would have 
an unfair advantage over the other restaurants who are following all the rules.  He 
stated this is something to look into and it will be a long process. 

 
Item #12 – FYI/ 2019 Annual Reports/ County Clerk’s Office, Department of Motor 

Vehicles, & Records Center 
 
County Clerk Bartolotti requested that the Committee address this item next. 
 
Chairman Sullivan agreed. 
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County Clerk Bartolotti stated 2019 was a decent year throughout the three (3) 
departments, the County Clerk, Records, and DMV.  He stated the DMV revenue was 
$12,000 more than in 2018 and the county use fee was up about $1,700 over 2018.  He 
stated the online revenue provided by the State was down about $1,800 as compared to 
2018, which makes sense because with the implementation of Real ID there were more 
customers coming into the office versus renewing online.  He stated the revenue in the 
County Clerk’s office was up about $18,000 over 2018 and in the Records Center the 
revenue was about $740 higher than 2018.  He stated overall, revenues were up a bit 
over 2018. 
 
(At this time there was a brief pause in the proceedings.) 
 
Item #8 – Discussion/ Proposed Local Law/ NYSAC School Bus Camera 

Demonstration Program/ Senior Deputy County Attorney Dina DiBlasi 
 
Chairman Sullivan stated recently, there has been an increase of violations where 
vehicles are passing stopped school buses.  He stated NYSAC (New York State 
Association of Counties) has been looking into remedies and they have presented this 
proposed local law to counties throughout the State.  He stated this legislation enables 
local governments to adopt local laws for the purpose of installing cameras in school 
buses in order to document motorists that are passing stopped school buses.  He stated 
the County would partner with the local school districts for the installation of cameras.  
He stated the school district would determine which routes are most in need of this 
device, and those buses would be the first equipped.  He stated the installation and 
monitoring of fines would done through a third party and incur no cost to the County or 
school district. He stated the County would receive a percentage of the funds collected 
through fines.  He stated Orange County and Broome County have both adopted local 
laws and are beginning this process.  He stated Dutchess County is currently 
considering this proposed local law as well.  He stated the Putnam County Director of 
Purchasing has been advised that Dutchess County currently has a Request for 
Proposal (RFP) out to vendors, which Putnam County would be able to piggy-back on if 
we so choose. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney Dina DiBlasi stated she has spoken with the attorneys in 
both Orange County and Broome County, both of which have passed this local law.  
She stated the law is straight forward and is similar to the red light camera laws that 
different municipalities have adopted.  She stated this is a civil law and would therefore 
be in the Putnam County Code.  She stated the camera would capture all the necessary 
material to make a case to be presented to the local courts and prosecuted as a civil 
fine.  She stated the revenue split of 90% to the County and 10% to the town where the 
violation occurred is codified in the State law.  She stated since there is no upfront cost 
to the County, attorneys from both Broome County and Orange County advised that the 
County share of the split be shared with the yet to be determined provider until the 
upfront cost is covered.  She stated this piece is still in the process of being worked out.  
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She stated both Orange County and Broome County are still in their negotiation 
process. 
 
Chairman Sullivan stated he is aware that County Executive MaryEllen Odell has 
spoken with some school districts and they have expressed interest to move forward 
with this.  He stated the school districts are concerned about the danger posed to 
children when vehicles pass stopped school buses.  He stated he is also aware that the 
Traffic Safety Board has been looking into this issue as well.   
 
Legislator Albano stated he is in favor of exploring this possibility.  He stated this has 
great potential and addresses a serious safety issue. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated vehicles ignoring a school bus stop sign is one of the worst 
driving infractions and unfortunately Sheriff’s Deputies cannot be everywhere.  He 
questioned what the cost would be to install the cameras and how it is being paid for. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated as she understands there are no upfront 
costs to either the County or the school district.  She stated the revenues collected 
through the prosecution of violations would be split to reimburse the company for set up 
costs. 
 
Legislator Castellano clarified that the equipment would be installed by the company 
and they would then receive a percentage of the County’s 90% share to cover those 
costs.  He stated if there are no costs to the County, this seems to be a no-brainer. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated there is one (1) logistical element spelled 
out in the local law that there would be a designated person or agent within the County 
that would receive all the material from the camera system and issue a civil notice of 
violation.  She stated it would have to be decided which department that responsibility 
would fall under, although it does not need to be specified in the code at this time. 
 
Legislator Albano questioned if it could go right to the courts, similar to the process of 
being issued a ticket from a police officer. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated since it would be considered a violation of 
a local law of the County, it would be monitored as such. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated similar to the red light camera law, a letter is sent to the 
motorist proving they ran a red light and detailing the fine they owe. 
 
Legislator Albano stated there would need to be a person to monitor that.  He stated 
hopefully this would remain cost effective with the 90% split the County would receive.  
He stated he is in favor of this. 
 
Legislator Addonizio stated it is important to note that no points would be issued to the 
motorist’s license. 
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Legislator Albano questioned why no point would be issued on the license. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated the camera is capturing the license plate of the vehicle, not 
the driver of the vehicle. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated this comes from the Vehicle and Traffic 
Law but it is separate in that it authorizes local governments to pass their own local law 
to create the violation of overtaking a stopped school bus. 
 
Legislative Counsel Robert Firriolo stated in reference to the points being issued, the 
fine goes to the owner of the vehicle, who is not necessarily the driver. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated there is also a provision stating that if a 
Deputy Sheriff witnesses a vehicle overtaking a stopped school bus and they stop them, 
this local law does not apply and it is processed as a traffic violation through the 
Sheriff’s Department. 
 
Legislator Gouldman requested further information on the revenue split from the fines 
issues.  He questioned if any of the revenue would go to the school district. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated the revenue would go the State 
Comptroller, who would then split the revenue sending 10% to the town and 90% to the 
County. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated this is a great program that can keep the children in our 
County safe.  She stated a similar discussion was held at the Traffic Safety Board 
meeting as well.  She stated she would like to be clear about what is being discussed; 
this would put a license plate reader on school buses.  She stated license plate readers 
were discussed at the February 11, 2020 Protective Services Committee Meeting and 
County Executive Odell sent a memorandum to exercise caution when allocating funds 
for license plate readers.  She stated she is in full support of this program that would 
install cameras in school buses, but she has some questions.  She stated it was 
mentioned by County Executive Odell that some of the revenue would go to the vendor, 
she requested clarification on this.  She questioned if the data collected would be kept 
with the vendor, if there is a policy pertaining to the data collected, and who the vendor 
is. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated those are all very good questions.  She 
stated as of right now, a vendor has not been selected, it is out for RFP through 
Dutchess County.  She stated the law that came down from the State is pretty clear.  
She stated since the vendor is fronting the costs of the equipment and installation, there 
will be an agreement to recoup those costs from the 90% the County will receive 
through revenue collected from fines. 
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Legislator Montgomery stated she believes it is a slippery slope that violation fees would 
be going to a vendor and she is not in favor of that.  She stated in the definitions 
provided with the material it says the device is installed to work in conjunction with a 
school bus arm.  She stated this information was also presented to the Traffic Safety 
Board.  She stated this is going to be a pilot program and to begin we will need at least 
10 extended stop arms, which cost about $1,950 each.  She questioned if the County 
will need to obtain these stop arms prior to this beginning.  She stated she understands 
that all equipment will be supplied by the vendor, but the law also states that signage is 
required at all borders of the County; she questioned how that signage would be funded 
as there is no fiscal impact mentioned in the documents provided.   
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated this item is on the agenda for discussion 
at this time and there are still logistics to be worked out. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated she hopes these questions are answered when the next 
discussion takes place.  She stated the memorandum sent by County Executive Odell 
mentions the negotiations taking place in Orange County and Broome County pertaining 
to splitting the revenue with the vendor.  She questioned who would negotiate on behalf 
of Putnam County. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated that is unknown at this time. 
 
Legislator Albano stated this is for discussion purposes only right now and if there is 
enough support, it can move forward and more research can be done. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated she is asking the questions now so when this does move 
forward, those answers can be supplied. 
 
Legislator Albano stated he believes it is premature to be having such an in-depth 
discussion. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated another option is to not use a vendor, but it is beneficial to 
do so because the upfront cost of the equipment would be very expensive. 
 
Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi stated with the equipment, a main part of it is the 
video technology.  
 
Legislator Albano agreed that the questions being asked are good ones, but believes at 
this point the Committee should be deciding if this is something worth moving forward 
with. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated an extensive discussion was had about license plate 
readers in the Protective Services Committee and on one hand the Legislature received 
a memorandum stating that the Legislature should take extreme caution in approving 
the license plate readers. 
 



14 
 

Legislator Albano stated the discussion at the Protective Services Committee was to 
fund license plate readers. 
 
Legislator Montgomery stated the license plate readers were funded in other towns 
throughout the County and the only place they are not being funded is in Philipstown. 
 
Lou Albano, resident and County employee, stated no one is arguing that this is not a 
good idea.  He stated even if there is a cost associated with this, it is for the safety of 
the children within the County.  He stated he drove a bus for many years and this is 
certainly a problem.  He stated from his point of view, he believes the questions being 
asked by Legislator Montgomery are because license plate readers have not yet been 
approved for the Town of Philipstown and he believed the two (2) issues should be kept 
separate. 
 
Legislator Jonke stated he is uncomfortable with license plate readers and that includes 
the license plate reader component to this issue.  He stated the agreement in front of us 
shows that there is a privacy policy built into it, which is not the case for the law 
enforcement license plate readers.  He stated the privacy of the residents of Putnam 
County is a concern. 
 
Kathleen Foley, resident, agreed with Legislator Jonke, however she read the proposed 
law and it is not clear who holds or maintains the data.  She stated there are details in 
the law that are very unclear.  She stated during the Protective Services Committee 
Meeting there was concern over the Sheriff’s Department holding the data.  She stated 
in this case, a third party vendor that has not been verified would be holding the data, 
which is a concern.  He stated it is frustrating that the public has been told to attend 
committee meetings because that is the time when questions may be asked, however 
when questions are asked it is met with conflict.  She questioned how the public can 
engage with their Legislators in a civilized way.  
 
Legislator Albano stated he welcomes questions, however the answer is not always 
immediately known.  He stated this is a preliminary discussion about a possibility to 
explore.  He stated once it is brought back again he is sure it will be with more 
information and facts.  He stated when it becomes a reality and a sincere consideration, 
then all questions will be addressed.  He stated right now, this is a possibility that 
sounds like a good thing for the County to move forward with, however specific 
information is not known at this time. 
 
Ms. Foley stated she is asking for the Legislators to find that information out so before a 
local law is passed, it is known where this data will be stored and maintained. 
 
Judie Mirra, Coordinating Liaison to the Putnam County Traffic Safety Board, stated the 
Traffic Safety Board has been reviewing this issue for over a year.  She stated they 
have received reports from transportation supervisors with the school districts on 
vehicles that pass stopped school buses.  She stated it is unbelievable how often it 
happens and she has witnessed it herself while putting her grandson on the bus.  She 
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stated as much as she favors cameras being part of the investigation, they do not 
physically stop a car from passing a stopped school bus.  She stated the Traffic Safety 
Board have discussed other options as well such as physical barriers.  She stated 
collecting money from this is not the focus, it is about safety and saving children’s’ lives. 
 
Ms. Crowley questioned if there are State funds allocated for local law enforcement 
agencies to monitor these efforts, similar to programs such as “STOP DWI” or “Click It 
or Ticket”. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated yes, those programs are funded via grants from the State. 
 
Ms. Crowley stated in reference to Ms. Mirra’s point about having something to 
physically stop the vehicle from overtaking the school bus, allocating overtime to ensure 
law enforcement can be at the scene to see the violation occur would be beneficial.  
She questioned if this was a possibility. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated that type of allocation would be done so in the Sheriff’s 
Department budget. 
 
Legislator Sayegh stated there are many options as stated this evening.  She stated she 
is unsure how feasible it might be to have a police car at all bus stops, but she 
appreciates putting all of these ideas on the table.  She stated these options can be 
researched as we move forward with this. 
 
Legislator Castellano stated perhaps the Sheriff’s Department could apply for available 
State funding. 
 
Ms. Crowley stated the Sheriff’s Department could go back into their data to try to 
pinpoint more severe areas. 
 
Legislator Nacerino stated it can be difficult to say where these incidents are occurring 
because it can happen anywhere where a school bus is stopped.  She stated we need 
to focus on the fact that safety is paramount. 
 
Chairman Sullivan thanked Senior Deputy County Attorney DiBlasi. 
 
Item #9 – Approval/ Support Funding for Veterans Peer to Peer Support Program 
 
Legislator Addonizio stated each year the State cuts the Veterans Peer to Peer program 
funding from the budget and each year we request that it be reinstated. 
 
Director of Veterans Service Agency Karl Rohde stated Legislator Addonizio is correct.  
He stated each year, the Governor speaks about how great this program is in his State 
of the State Address and that it is being included in the budget.  He stated then when 
the executive budget is presented, the funding for the Joseph P. Dwyer Vet 2 Vet 
Program is eliminated.  He stated the County then has to go to Albany each year to 
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request that the funding be reinstated.  He stated this funding results in immeasurable 
savings for the County.  He stated in this past year, four (4) homeless Veterans, three 
(3) of whom were living in their vehicles, were provided residence in the Putnam County 
Veterans’ Residence.  He stated John Bourges, Coordinator of the Putnam County 
Joseph P. Dwyer Vet 2 Vet Program has been instrumental in locating Veterans in need 
and providing the assistance they need.  He stated New York State has one of the 
highest rates of Veteran suicide in the Country; the Nationwide number is an average of 
22 Veterans each day.  He stated this program helps to lower that number by reaching 
out the Veterans.  He stated they have a warm line where Veterans can call to receive 
help.  He stated this program is a proven success.  He stated last week he, Coordinator 
Bourges, Senator Susan Serino, and Senator Pete Harckham were up in Albany to 
garner support for this funding.  He thanked the Legislature for their support. 
 
Legislator Albano thanked Director Rohde, Deputy Director of the Veterans Service 
Agency Art Hanley, and Coordinator Bourges for their work.  He stated this is an 
imperative program and he cannot believe the State would cut it at all.  He stated he is 
proud to have this program that supports Veterans. 
 
Legislator Jonke commended Director Rohde, Deputy Director Hanley, and Coordinator 
Bourges for the invaluable work they do.  He stated it is disgraceful that the State is 
turning their back on Veterans.  He stated we need to do everything we can to support 
funding for the Vet 2 Vet program; it does a world of good. 
 
Ms. Foley stated she had no idea before tonight that this program was not funded by the 
State.  She stated she is a Democrat and she believes it is disgraceful that the 
Governor would cut this funding from the budget.  She stated she has seen this 
program save a life in her own community, which is something that would only be 
accomplished through peer outreach.  She thanked everyone for advocating for this 
funding and she will be writing her own letter in support of this funding. 
 
Coordinator Bourges thanked the Legislature for their support.  He stated this is one of 
the few programs that does not have a political side.  He stated when they went to 
Albany to fight for this funding they were joined by both Republicans and Democrats on 
the same mission.  He stated this program has expanded from four (4) counties, to 13 
counties, to 23 counties.  He stated he can provide information on individuals who have 
been helped and saved from suicide, substance abuse, post traumatic stress, among 
other things.  He stated unfortunately, this funding is used by the Governor as a 
bargaining chip in the budget process.  He stated Senator Harckham was vocal about 
this being done each year.  He stated rural areas, such as Putnam County, have a 
higher suicide rate; Sullivan County has the highest local Veteran suicide rate.  He 
stated this needs to stop being used as a pawn. 
 
Legislator Castellano questioned why this program is not in all 62 counties in New York. 
 
Coordinator Bourges stated expanding the program to all counties as been looked into 
by the Governor.  He stated one of the main issues in funding.  He stated it should be in 
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all counties, especially the more rural counties, however there are many variables to 
consider within each.  He stated for instance, Putnam County does not have a Veterans 
hospital as Westchester County and Dutchess County do.  He stated Putnam County 
has 23 beds to be able to place Veterans.  He stated there are many moving parts, but 
the most important thing is to get the funding into the budget and then the rest can be 
figured out.  He stated when it comes to helping anyone in need, solving one (1) 
problem can help the others fall into place.   
 
Director Rohde stated the work that Coordinator Bourges does is amazing.  He stated if 
Putnam County did not have the Vet 2 Vet program, he would not be able to help 
Veterans who come into the Veterans Service Agency.  He stated this programs helps 
the whole County.  He stated last year when the State reinstated the funding for this 
program, they did so without funding for trainings that are normally held.  He stated not 
only are they asking the State for funding assistance, but they also summon support 
from the local community.  He stated this weekend they are holding a fundraiser called 
Sweat for the Vet at Crossfit in Carmel. 
 
Chairman Sullivan made a motion to pre-file the necessary resolution; Seconded by 
Legislator Castellano.  All in favor. 

 
Item #10 – Approval/ Putnam Arts Council Grants  
 
Legislator Gouldman stated he is glad to see that Tompkins Corners Cultural Center in 
Putnam Valley was a recipient of one of the grants through the Putnam Arts Council. 
 
Chairman Sullivan read all grant recipients into the record. 
 
Chairman Sullivan made a motion to pre-file the necessary resolution; Seconded by 
Legislator Albano.  All in favor. 

 
Item #11 – Update/ Putnam County Veterans Medal Advisory Panel 
 
Chairman Castellano stated they are looking to have a ceremony in May at the Putnam 
County Veterans Memorial Park.  He encouraged Veterans to apply for a medal and for 
community members to spread the word about this.  He stated the Facebook page has 
a lot of information on it as well. 
 
Director Rohde stated he spoke with one of the Veterans who recently received a medal 
and he is going to be able to receive funding from New York State.  He stated this 
program also brings Veterans into the office and provides additional opportunity to help 
them. 

 
Item #13 – FYI/ Litigation Report – Duly Noted 

 
Item #14 – Other Business – None 
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Item #15 – Adjournment 
  
There being no further business at 8:27pm, Chairman Sullivan made a motion to 
adjourn; Seconded by Legislator Albano.  All in favor. 
 
Respectfully submitted by Administrative Assistant, Beth Green. 
 


